Westshore Council of Governments (WCOG) meeting, March 11, 2015
by LWV observers Conda Boyd (Bay Village) and Kathy Kosiorek (Lakewood)

This report is not an official LWV statement. Mayor Sutherland’s office prepares official
minutes, which are posted on Bay Village's website.

Present: Mayors Sutherland (Bay Village), Bobst (Rocky River), Clough (Westlake),
Kennedy (North Olmsted), Patton (Fairview Park), Summers (Lakewood)

Also present: Fiscal Officer Renee Mahoney; District 1 County Councilman Dave
Greenspan; Donovan O'Neil (Ohio Auditor's Office); Mayor Greg Zilka (Avon Lake);
Service Directors Scott Thomas (Bay Village) and Paul Quinn (Westlake); Fire Chiefs
Chris Lyons (Bay Village), Jim Hughes (Westlake), Chris Huerner (Avon Lake), Tony
Raffin (Fairview Park), and John Reese (North Ridgeville); Westshore Enforcement
Bureau officials Jeff Capretto (Narcotics), Patrick Fiorelli (SWAT), and Gordie Polando
(Hazmat); and Westshore Central Dispatch Center Acting Supervisor Ronald Barlowe.

Duration: 9:30-11:15; Mayor Patton excused herself at 10:40, before the WEB
presentation.

RTA: Public Square bus stops are being relocated. Service interruptions due to ice
have been a problem. The Board is wrapping up CEO Joseph Calabrese's periodic
evaluation.

NOACA: External Affairs is doing legislative outreach. A lobbyist is working to obtain
ODOT funds. ODOT recently shifted $1.7 million from other Metropolitan Planning
Organizations' unfinished projects to reward NOACA for proven efficiency and efficacy.
Mayor Summers noted that it is a challenge not only to put projects together, but also to
complete them.

Land Bank: The demolition fund has $41 million available, with only $10 million in
project applications. The Land Bank is eager to fund projects in the WCOG cities, which
are net donor communities. Mayor Clough sought suggestions for helping the proprietor
of Dover Gardens Tavern, whose historic building was rammed by a stolen truck,
depriving him of his livelihood. Mayor Patton noted that Jim Rokakis' Thriving
Communities Institute buys underutilized property and turns it into parkiand.

County Planning Commission: On the organizational meeting's agenda are contracts
for a Circle Heights Economic Development District and a Cuyahoga County Housing
Study, as well as a Solid Waste District report.




Cuyahoga County Mayors & City Managers Association: Mayor Sutherland

encouraged attendance at the upcoming reception with legislators in Columbus. Mayor
Kennedy suggested WCOG mayors meet with Governor Kasich again this year.

WESHARE: Chief Lyons distributed a report on the WestShore Area Rescue
Association benefits and history. North Olmsted, Lakewood, and Fairview Park have
left the Association after forty years. Mayor Bobst requested that a discussion of their
reasons for leaving be put on next month's agenda: addressing their concerns will help
strengthen the organization for the cities that remain.

ShareOhio: Donovan O'Neil of the Ohio Auditor's Office presented an overview of this
web-based program, a one-stop shop to inventory, locate, share, track, and analyze
utilization of equipment. The program is free, flexible, and voluntary. It can be used
proactively to share rarely used equipment, as well as for mutual aid during an
emergency. At present, there are no Cuyahoga County participants.

Three issues must be overcome. The Attorney General has ruled that governments
cannot indemnify each other for an unspecified amount when passing risk from the
lender to the borrower. The Auditor's Office supports HB5, which would exempt
ShareOhio from this requirement. Second, models for charging borrowers are still under
development. This is particularly important because a trained operator often goes with
the equipment. Finally, the mayors noted the need for a fill-in-the-blank memorandum
of understanding whereby Councils could give blanket pre-authorization, making
equipment transfers more timely.

Westshore Enforcement Bureau (WEB): SAIC Jeff Capretto presented WEB's annual
report. Despite concerted efforts, the heroin epidemic continues. Agent Capretto noted,
"We can't arrest our way out of it." Prevention and education are key, as is targeting the
18 to 30-year-old audience.

CSU researchers are partnering with Westshore Young Leaders Network on an Adult
Community Perception Survey, available at htips://www.surveymonkey.com/s/WYLN-
CPS. Adults may register to win a $250 gift card. In addition, CWRU is conducting a
Youth Risk Behavior Survey that will aggregate data from 75 students in each school

district and draw comparisons with national statistics as input to prevention education.

Mayor Summers noted that education on medical marijuana is needed. Agent Capretto
characterized today's marijuana as a true hallucinogen, a gateway drug, and an impetus
to assaults.

Unit Commander Pat Fiorelli discussed trends for the SWAT unit. The team's "look" is
being demilitarized to emphasize that they are police. Alert training is being conducted



in schools. Robots are invaluable and frequently used to assess threats from
abandoned packages. Mayor Summers noted that the Republican National Convention
(RNC) is expected to make extraordinary demands on local police forces, although no
formal requests have been received.

Hazmat Team Leader Gordie Polando stated that plans for the RNC are being
formulated. Extra training for WMDs is underway, along with assessment of needed
equipment. Lead agencies are being identified.

Westcom: Westshore Central Dispatch Acting Supervisor Ronald Barlow presented
2014 statistics. Fire and EMS runs were up in all five cities and 6.3% overall, with a
total of 14,058 runs in 2014. Bay Village saw an increase of 11.2%, Fairview Park
5.6%, Rocky River 8.6%, North Ridgeville 4.2%, and Westlake 4.9%.

Mr. Greenspan: Due to underutilization, the $100 college scholarships are being
repealed and replaced with a matching program. Mr. Greenspan will hold a town hall
meeting on March 19 at 7pm in Fairview Park City Hall with guest County Executive
Armond Budish.

The next WCOG meeting will be Wednesday, April 8 at 9:30am in Bay Village City Hall.
All meetings are open to the public.



AGENDA

Westshore Council of Governments Meeting
Wednesday, March 11, 2015
9:30 a.m.

Bay Village City Hall
350 Dover Center Rd.
440-899-3416

Welcome
Roll Call
Approval of Minutes of February 11, 2015

Commission Reports

RTA

NOACA

Land Bank

County Planning Commission

Cuyahoga County Mayors & Managers Association

moaQw»

1d Business
We Share
Clean Fuels Ohio

ew Business
Donovan O’Neill, Share Ohio
WEB Annual Report

WpZ WEO



WESHARE COMMITTEE

Avon Lake Fire,
Chief Chris Huerner

Bay Village Fire,
Chief Christopher Lyons

Olmsted Twp. Fire,
Chicf John Rice

North Ridgeville Fire,
Chief John Reese

Rocky River Fire,
Chief Aaron Lenart

Westlake Fire,
Chict Jim Hughes

Cleveland Clinic,
Dr. Matt Lashutka,
Medical Director

University Health System,
Dr. Roy Seitz

WeShare Rescue

WestShore Area Rescue Association
http://wesharerescue.org/

February 27, 2015

Honorable Mayor Deborah L. Sutherland
Westshore COG Chair

350 Dover Center Road

Bay Village, OH 44140

Dear Mayor Sutherland,

At the January meeting of the WestShore Council of Governments, you made a
request of the Fire Chiefs of the WestShore Area Rescue Association (WESHARE)
to provide you with a brief overview of the history, as well as a synopsis of the
mission, benefits, and activities of the organization. In the following pagcs, you will
find what we hope is an enlightening summary of WESHARE Rescue.

Please take a few moments to review the attached information. We are very proud
of the strides we have madc as a regional collaboration during the past 40 years, and
are even more gratified when we reflect on the many lives that we have saved, as
well as those individuals, family members, and friends that we have touched
through our caring, compassionate, and professional paramedic care. We hope that
you will be just as delighted with our accomplishments, as we could not provide this
level of care without the support of our elected representatives. We are thankful for
your continued support and encouragement, and look forward to the next 40 years
of excellence in pre-hospital medical care for all the residents of and visitors to the
WestShore area.

Please contact us if you should have any further questions.

Sincerely,

.L I/I/( J
Wiy e

Chiéf Christopher Lyons, M.S., MLA.
WeShare Chair, 2010-2014

Chief John Reese, EFO
WeShare Chair 2014-2015



WestShore Area Rescue Association
WESHARE — A BRIEF OVERVIEW

WESHARE Mission Statement: To provide optimum EMERGENCY MEDICAL SERVICE (EMS)
to the municipalities so defined in the WESHARE area and to cooperate with regional county
EMS systems.

A Concise List of WeShare Member Benefits:

» A “Unified Command” approach to Leadership.

The WeShare Commiittee, the governing body of the organization, is made up of the Fire
Chief from each member city, as well as a physician representative from each hospital
system in the WestShore region. This cooperative approach is absolutely unique. No
other Medical Command & Control organization in the United States brings together six
municipalities and two separate, competing hospital systems (not to mention that these
two hospital systems are ranked among the top hospital providers in the entire country)
The WeShare Committee meets on a quarterly basis to conduct regular business, address
challenges, and tackle new projects

» A Regional Approach to Medical Care for all Patients

Formed in 1975 by the Fire Departments and Hospitals of the WestShore area, WeShare
was “regionalization” before the term was invented. Our Member departments cooperate,
share resources, and provide for public safety as an organization united and animated by
common goals and guidelines. Our membership also includes communities across County
lines, making this a truly Regional Approach.

All Paramedics across the WeShare Member Communities offer the state-of-the-art in
Emergency Medical Services to our residents and visitors. Because we partner with two
of the nation’s leading health care systems (the Cleveland Clinic and University
Hospitals), our Medical Control physicians are second-to-none, and the Medical
Protocols under which our paramedics operate are cutting-edge in lifesaving techniques
and procedures. A critically important result of this superior, standardized approach is
that every resident of every member community receives the same high standard of care,
even during mutual aid events

WeShare Paramedics responded to 11,826 calls for Emergency Medical Assistance in
2014. Here is a brief breakdown of our Member cities:

v" Avon Lake 25 EMT-Paramedics 1,430 calls
v Bay Village 25 EMT-Paramedics 1,000 calls
v Olmsted Twp. 15 EMT-Paramedics 1,399 calls
v North Ridgeville 34 EMT-Paramedics 2,436 calls
v Rocky River 29 EMT-Paramedics 2,173 calls
v' Westlake 45 EMT-Paramedics 3,388 calls

» Consistent and Systematic Paramedic Training

The doctors and nurses of the WeShare hospital systems visit each fire department on a
monthly basis to provide the very best in continuing education for our paramedics,
ensuring their ability to maintain their state certification and to continue learning and
growing in the ever-evolving medical field. WeShare Paramedics receive:



A minimum of 24 contact hours with WeShare physicians and nurses at their
stations every year

A minimum of 12 hours of specialized cardiac advanced training (ACLS) and
American Heart Association certification every two years

50+ hours of available online continuing paramedic education — a feature that can
be accessed while on duty, or even from home

Multiple continuing education and training opportunities offered each month in a
wide variety of medical topics and fields

» Opportunities for Shared Costs & Equipment
e Some of the many examples of instances in which members of WeShare have
collaborated to share costs and equipment:
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ePCR (Electronic Patient Care Reporting) system (cloud-based EMS software)
WeShare backboards for stabilizing patients

Rescue manikins for practicing innovative medical procedures

Classroom schedules and sites for ongoing continuing education

One-to-one exchanges for pharmaceuticals

Medical reference guides (e.g. Broselow Tape guides for each paramedic
ambulance)

A comprehensive HIPPA Training Program

Advanced Cardiac Life Support organizational discounts

Specialized conferences for physicians, nurses, and paramedics

» Innovative Ideas, Research, and Case Studies
o WeShare Member Departments and Hospitals continue to bring to bear their advanced
knowledge and training in the medical field. Here are some examples of recent
innovations and advances that WeShare Members have implemented:

v

v

<
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Waveform Capnography, the monitoring of the concentration or partial pressure
of carbon dioxide (CO;) in respiratory gases

Specialized Carbon Monoxide monitoring for those victims exposed to the deadly
gasses and products of combustion during a fire

Therapeutic Hypothermia case study for patients with myocardial infarction (heart
attack)

Flow-safe emergency CPAP devices

Quick-trach emergency intubation units

Quickclot, a hemostatic agent which rapidly stops blood loss

The Combat Application Tourniquet, a tool used to stop arm or leg blood flow
due to a trauma injury

» Quality Assurance & Improvement
e WeShare Member Departments participate in a multi-tiered Quality Assurance &
Improvement Program. This Program is comprised by the following elements:

v

v

v

In-house QA/QI, wherein the EMS Officer for each department regularly reviews
and critiques EMS runs and reports

Semi-Annual run reviews conducted by the RNs who also serve as our Paramedic
Instructors

An annual opportunity to meet with physicians who review outstanding or
outlying cases with the member departments



» WeShare Online Presence

WeShare is very proud of its ability to implement the latest in technology with our own
website, http://wesharerescue.org/, where members can access such features as:

WeShare History

Training Calendar

Upcoming Events

Medical Command Corner

Staffing and Roster Information

Medical Protocols

Recent Promotions & New Hires

Information on Retirements
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» Future Goals and Directions

Never satisfied with the status quo, the WeShare Organization is working collaboratively
toward some innovative objectives and programs:

v' Community Para-medicine — in anticipation of the effects on individuals,
hospitals, and communities from the Affordable Care Act, our Members are
exploring the opportunities, provisions, and requirements of Community
Paramedic Programs

v' Potential federal, state, and private grants to fund equipment costs outside our
normal budget parameters

v An annual Medical Trends & Innovations Symposium — hosted by WeShare, this
conference will be targeted at the entirety of Northeast Ohio, and will bring in
nationally recognized speakers and presenters

v Reinvest in opportunities for the paramedics from all Member departments to
interact and connect in settings away from the demands of the job



For a more detailed history of the evolution of the WeShare Organization, please continue reading

below...

WESHARE - HISTORICAL TIMELINE SYNOPSIS

1972

In 1972 heart disease was (and continues to be) the leading cause of death in the U.S. Many victims died
before reaching the hospital. Seeing an avenue to save lives, the wheels of progress began to turn. In
August of 1972, Chief Don Chesser of the Rocky River Fire Department, along with the coronary Unit
of Lakewood Hospital started the pilot program called "MUST" (Medical Unit Service Training). Dr.
Robert Reynolds and Mrs. Catherine " Katie" Marquard trained the first 21 firefighters. This was the
second paramedic program in the State of Ohio, the first being the Columbus Fire Department, trained in
1969.

1973-74

In early 1973, the Rocky River Fire Department began operations as a mobile coronary unit in direct
contact with the physicians at Lakewood Hospital. Dr. Richard Watts was working with the American
Heart Association, the North Olmsted Fire Department Chief Ray Bement, Captain Richard Limpert and
the Kemper Coronary Unit at Fairview Hospital to set up a similar program called "CAP" (Cardio Alert
Project).

In 1973, the training of 21 volunteers from the North Olmsted Fire Department began. In January 1974,
the NOFD paramedics began operating in the field as the third Paramedic squad in the State.

These two departments were now able to "bring the mountain to Mohammed," as Dr. Watts was fond of
saying, or the hospital to the patient who was suffering from an acute heart attack. The ultimate goal was
to link all the suburbs into the program. Seeing the success of the Rocky River FD and North Olmsted
FD, the ball began rolling into the other communities.

In 1974, planning for the "heart unit" began in the City of Westlake with Chief Ed Geiger and Mayor
Roman. The Rotary Club's Corley Fund supplied over $10,000 to start the program. In September 1975,
training began with the Fairview Hospital Kemper unit nurse, Nancy Nowak. In January 1976, 18

Westlake paramedics graduated and began operating in the field.

1975-76
In November of 1975 the residents of the cities of Bay Village and Fairview Park voted to pass

paramedic levies in order to fund advanced cardiac care for their municipalities. Training began in early



1976 for both departments with Fairview Kemper Coronary Unit nurses and the new paramedics started
operating in May 1976.

In February of 1975, Lakewood Hospital EMS (Hospital based EMS) began and completed their
training as paramedics through the CCU of Lakewood Hospital with Dr. Reynolds and Katie Marquard.

1977-78

By January of 1977, all the suburbs in the WestShore area boasted the latest and greatest in cardiac
services for their residents. However, a significant difficulty that began to surface was the different
approach to medical direction and protocols that the paramedics were receiving from the different
hospitals. The Fire Chiefs and hospital physicians realized the impracticality of this approach and
initiated the joining of Fairview and Lakewood Hospitals as Medical Control facilities, with both using
shared protocols. Nowhere in the nation was there another organization with this many political entities
joining forces to deliver emergency medical care through standardized education and uniform medical
protocols at no cost to the communities.

In June 1977, The Fire Chiefs of Bay Village, Fairview Park, North Olmsted, Rocky River, & Westlake,
along with cooperation from the physicians from the regional medical facilities, created WESHARE
(West Shore Areca Rescue Association). Each WestShore City could finally rely on any of the other
WeShare fire departments for mutual aid during any medical emergency and remain confident that their

patients would receive a consistent and high level of care.

1979-81

With so many new personnel being hired in the WESHARE departments, we were able to offer two
consecutive satellite paramedic programs coordinated through Cuyahoga Community College in 1979
and 1980. The instructors for these programs were Betty (Goodrich) Albano, Cheryl (Uffelman) Behm,
Mary Jane McNamee, Jamie Senko, and Diane Jorgens. Those days of 100 hours of training to become a
paramedic are long gone. Today’s state-certified paramedic must log over 800 hours of classroom and
hands-on training. The original concept of cardiac care has expanded to include any medical or
traumatic emergency for adults and children.

Our system remains unique: there is still no other system out there like ours. Because we have such a
great reputation, our membership has expanded. In early 1981, a new hospital built within the service
area was added to the organization. — St. John WestShore Hospital — providing more physician and nurse

expertise for the continuing education program and operational activities.




1985-86

In 1986, the medical control responsibilities were handed over to the emergency department physicians
and remain there today. Drs. Watts and Reynolds held honorary memberships on the WESHARE
Committee. In addition, in 1985, Drs. Lehtinen and Haghighi and Betty Goodrich were extended
honorary membership into WESHARE.

1996-2002

More recently, in 1996, Olmsted Township Fire Department requested and received admission,

broadening the training focus to include basic EMTs.

In 1997, the North Ridgeville Fire Department received admission and in 1999 the Avon Lake Fire
Department was admitted. The last community to join WESHARE was the Avon Fire Department in
2002. The organization had now doubled in size.

Society has placed many pressures on all of us, creating changes that are not always pleasant to endure.
The WESHARE system feels those pressures, but, with the continued commitment and dedication of the
individuals who have been involved from the inception to the current membership, WESHARE will

continue to flourish and serve the emergency medical needs of the WestShore.

2005-2006

The year 2005 brought about some interesting changes within the organization. Elyria Memorial
Hospital completed a free-standing emergency department within the City of Avon. As a result,
transport issues affected Avon FD as well as Avon Lake FD — subsequently both cities respectfully
resigned from the organization.

In 2006, the Avon Lake FD requested and was granted re-admission as a full time member of

WESHARE. Avon FD has elected to maintain affiliate membership with the organization.

2011-2012

The 2010-2011 saw the ending of many firefighters’ careers due to the maturation of the DROP
program. There are many new faces and retirement parties abound.

The year 2012 brings the end to the career of Betty (Goodrich) Albano who had been a full time
Coordinator for the organization since its inception and also the keeper/author of this history.

Betty's final parting thoughts to all: "Keep this organization alive, it is unique in all senses of the word.
Everyone involved plays a critical role in caring for our communities. Thanks you all for making my

career so memorable- the friends I made, the laughs, the tears, frustrations we shared.”



2014-2015

North Olmsted Fire Department, Lakewood Fire Department, and Fairview Park Fire Department have
elected to leave the WESHARE Recuse Organization after over 40 years.

Cleveland Clinic announced the closing of Lakewood Hospital in 2016-2017 due to restructuring. The
Hospital will be demolished and a new Lakewood Family Health Center (FHC) with a 24-hour free
standing ED will be erected in its place at Detroit and Belle Ave.

The remaining WESHARE Rescue Fire Department members, Avon Lake, Bay Village, Olmsted
Township, North Ridgeville, Rocky River, and Westlake, along with their hospital partners, continue the
tradition of excellence in paramedic care, training, medical control, and protocols that was started over

40 years ago.



( WESTSHORE CENTRAL DISPATCH

The mission of the Westshore Central Dispatch Center is to provide professional and efficient emergency
communications to the citizens, first responders, and visitors of the Westshore Region. This will be
accomplished through utilizing technology, ongoing training, dedicated employees, and continued growth
to fulfill the needs of our community and all who pass through it.

Westcom provides a regionalized dispatch center for the communities of Westlake, Bay Village, Fairview Park,
Rocky River, and North Ridgeville. This collaborative approach has increased the level of service to its citizens while
reducing response times. Opened in March of 2006, Westcom has become a fixture in the Westshore region. The
center has been entrusted to dispatch the Westshore Regional Hazmat / Technical rescue team and the Northeast
Region Two USAR team. Westcom has eight full time and five part time dispatchers. There is one supervisor, Ron
Barlow, who oversees the day to day operation of the center. 2015 will include the implementation of a new phone
system, and an upgrade of the current radio systems.

The fire departments of Westcom responded to 14,058 Fire and EMS runs in 2014, a sharp increase from the 2013
total of 13,230.

Bay Village increased from 1333 runs in 2013 to 1482 runs in 2014.
Fairview Park increased from 1917 runs in 2013 to 2025 runs in 2014.
Rocky River increased from 2760 runs in 2013 to 2996 runs in 2014.

‘ North Ridgeville increased from 2916 runs in 2013 to 3039 runs in 2014.

‘ Westlake increased from 4304 runs in 2013 to 4516 runs in 2014.

m2013
" 2014

Bay Village  Fairview Park North Rocky River Westlake
Ridgeville

Ronald Barlow: Email: RBarlow@cityofwestlake.org Office Phone: 440-892-2900 Cell: 440-653-0792



SUMMARY
PERFORMANCE REPORT

NARCOTICS/VICE/PHARMACEUTICAL
DIVERSION UNIT

CALENDAR YEAR 2014

REPORT PREPARED BY:
SAIC JEFF CAPRETTO
WEB-NVDTF



2014 PROSECUTED CASES
BY CITY

196 Criminal Cases — Approximately 234 Defendants were charged with
various Drug & Other Criminal Violations

Bay Village 3| Street Drugs
11 | Pharmaceutical

Fairview Park 6 | Street Drugs
2 | Pharmaceutical

Lakewood 29| Street Drugs
16 | Pharmaceutical

North Olmsted 6 | Street Drugs
12 | Pharmaceutical

Rocky River 19| Street Drugs
3 | Pharmaceutical

Westlake 18 | Street Drugs
22 | Pharmaceutical

*Greater Cleveland Area 69 | Street Drugs/
Pharmaceutical

*The Greater Cleveland Area noted which are not WEB Member Cities indicate arrests of suspects who
were directly connected to a Westshore resident. These cases did involve a direct nexus to one of the
Westshore cities involving suspects willing to deliver or our citizens responding to a targeted suspect to
purchase the drugs and return with the drugs to one of our communities. 5



DRUG CASES INVOLVING
TRAFFICKING AND POSSESSION
OF BOTH STREET DRUGS AND
THE EVER INCREASING SALES OF
PRESCRIPTION MEDICATIONS

Marijuana 29| Cases
Heroin 40| Cases
Crack Cocaine 6| Cases
Powder Cocaine 0| Cases
MDMA (Ecstasy) 0| Cases
Methamphetamine 0|Cases
LSD 4| Cases
Psilocybin Mushrooms 2| Cases
GHB 0| Cases
Oxycodone (trafficking) 11| Cases
Assembly of Chemicals 4| Cases
Steroids 0| Cases
*Prostitution 1] Case
K-2 Spice 2| Cases
*Prostitution stings operated to curb local
motel/hotel complaints.




2014 STREET DRUG PURCHASES

The approximate street value of the drugs removed or

seized with the collaborative efforts of W.E.B. and the

W.E.B. city police departments listed below:

Marijuana 125.95 lbs x $3,000.00 | - ¢377 850 00
per pound

Heroin 1259.1 g x $100.00 per| 4455 910,00
gram

Crack Cocaine ] 20,00 by $4,337.50
gram

Powder Cocaine Plope $100.B0per $0.00
gram

MDMA (Ecstasy) g Ud > 15.00jper tnit $0.00

ose
Xe it 50 ud x $5.00 per unit $100.00
ose

O?(ycodone Product 30:5 ud’s x $5.00 per $152.50

Pills unit dose

Meth 0 g x $100.00 per $0.00
gram

K-2 Spice 551 packets x $30.00 $16.530.00
per packet
GRAND TOTAL $524,880.00




NARCOTICS UNIT’S EFFORTS

« Immediate response to requests from the six police departments:
— Interview prospective confidential informants
— Interview arrested and/or jailed individuals
— Loan audio and video surveillance equipment
— Technical assistance for the use of equipment
¢  Physical on-site surveillance
-  Assistance with manpower needs for rolling surveillance
« Manpower assistance with buy/walk and buy/bust scenarios

« Use of undercover agent to accompany confidential informants for the
purpose of introduction and/or an actual drug buy

«  Gathering of items of evidentiary value through covert methods of
operation

»  Works closely with:
— Medina County Drug Task Force
— Lorain County Drug Task Force
— Ohio State Medical Board
— Ohio Dental Board
— Ohio Pharmacy Board
— U.S. Drug Enforcement Administration
— FBI Terrorist Task Force
— Cleveland Police Department Narcotics Unit
— Ohio BCI&l
— Ohio High Intensity Drug Trafficking Unit
» Active involvement with
— Ohio Office of Criminal Justice Services
— Ohio Task Force Commanders Association
— Narcotics Association of Regional Coordinating Officers of Ohio
— National Association of Drug Diversion Investigators
— National Drug Intelligence Center
— National Drug Enforcement Officers Association
— Westshore Detectives Monthly Information Sharing Meetings
— Internet Crimes Against Children Task Force
— Drug Awareness and Prevention, Inc.
— Ohio Dept. of Health Prescription for Prevention
— Cuyahoga County Dept. of Health



78 PHARMACEUTICAL CASES
WITH 81 DEFENDANTS CHARGED

Vicodin 20| Cases
Percocet 16| Cases
Oxycotin/Hydrocodone 12 | Cases
Tramadol (moderate pain) 13 | Cases
Xanax (Alprazolam) 3 | Cases
Tylenol 3 (codine) 1| Case
Adderal 2 | Cases
Hydromet 240 mls 1| Case
Morphine Sulfate 1| Case
Opana 1| Case
Viagra 1| Case
Clonazepam I 2| Cases
Trazodone 1| Case
Clonidine 1| Case
Zolpidem 1| Case
Methadone 1| Case
Lorazepam 1| Case
GRAND TOTAL 78 [ Cases

The maijority of cases involved multiple types of medications
being seized and/or diverted with each case prosecution.



2014 PRESCRIPTION MEDICATION
PURCHASES/SEIZURES AND

DIVERTED*

The approximate street value of the drugs removed or seized and
diverted with the collaborative efforts of W.E.B. and the W.E.B. city police
departments listed below:

Xanax 170 ud x $3.00 per unit dose $510.00
Adderall 434 ud x $3.00 per unit dose $1,302.00
Tramadol 3622 ud x $3.00 per unit dose $10,866.00
Tylenol 3 32 ud x $10.00 per unit dose $320.00
Oxycontin 87 ud x $30.00 per unit dose $2,610.00
Percocet 7,353 ud x $5.00 per unit dose $36,765.00
Viagra 15 ud x $10.00 per unit dose $150.00
Suboxone 0 ud x $10.00 per unit dose $0.00
Oxycodone IR 1724 ud x $30.00 per unit dose $51,720.00

GRAND TOTAL $104,243.00

*Diverted: reflects the amount of prescription drugs that the investigator has
identified as diverted dosage units in an investigation, but never seized.
Examples could be cases that involve doctor shopping, forged/altered
prescriptions, health facility thefts, and other deceptions where the prescription
drugs involved have already been illegally diverted, and are not recoverable.




PHARMACEUTICAL DIVERSION
UNIT’S EFFORTS

Exchange of information and collaboration with the thirty four (34)
individual pharmacies operating within the six city Westshore area.

Cooperation with two area hospitals, nursing home facilities, urgent
care centers and primary care facilities that abusers tend to frequent.

Prosecutes cases in cooperation with:
— State Board of Pharmacy
— State Medical Board
— Ohio Board of Nursing
— Dental Board
— Chiropractic Board
— DEA Diversion Unit
— Bureau of Workers Compensation
— Cleveland Police Dept.’s Compliance (Pharmaceutical Diversion)
Unit
— Lorain County Drug Task Force Pharmaceutical Diversion Unit

Member of the National Association of Drug Diversion Investigators.

Gathers evidence and documentation necessary for presentation of
criminal cases to the Cuyahoga County Grand Jury.

Provides pharmaceutical diversion investigation training to a number of
outside agencies by shadowing WEB's Diversion Agent.



SHOWCASE

WEB Actively participated in the April and September National
Prescription Drug Take Back Day

WEB continued drug education training to the newly seated
Grand Juries throughout the entire year

WEB actively participated in the Cuyahoga County Opiate
Task Force group

WEB Expanded the efforts of both the adult and teen meetings
of the Westshore Young Leaders Network

WEB hosted the fifth annual Westshore Young Leaders
Network teen lock-in at the Westlake Recreation Center

SAIC Capretto and SPS Kyle continued to sit on a panel for
“Poisen Death Review Committee of the Cuyahoga County
Medical Examiners Office” which reviews opiate related
overdose deaths

WEB hosted Westshore Young Leaders Middle School “March
Madness” event at the FOP hall in Westlake

WEB hosted annual Westshore Young Leaders “Effective
Leadership Academy” in November

SAIC Capretto and SPS Kyle active throughout the year as
board members of “Drug Awareness & Prevention” group

SPS Kyle attended “We Are The Majority” teen leadership
training in September

SAIC Capretto served two years of two-year term as treasurer
for the state-wide Ohio Task Force Commanders Association
SEA Walling continues to serve as secretary for statewide
National Association of Drug Diversion Investigators

WEB Hosted Westshore Young Leaders day-long leadership
training in Rocky River in November

WEB was awarded $5,000.00 grant from the National
Association of Drug Diversion Investigators due to successful
work in the prescription abuse field



SHOWCASE - Continued

SEA Walling to Columbus where he testified to the House
Committee regarding HB381

SEA Walling by invitation provided pharmaceutical abuse
education to a Lakewood Dental Group

SPS Kyle had resource table at Bay Village Library “Heroin In
The Suburbs”

SAIC Capretto & SEA Walling presented drug education to St.
John’s Medical Center staff members

SAIC Capretto and SEA Walling presented drug education to
the Ohio Academy of Pharmacists

SAIC Capretto participated in Judge Astrab’s “Heroin In The
Suburbs” presentation at the North Olmsted Library

SAIC Capretto invited as a member of Judge Matia’s
Cuyahoga County Common Pleas Court Advisory Board

SPS Kyle supervised Bay Village Police Department
community service project

SAIC Capretto and SPS Kyle participated in “We Are The
Majority” county-wide teen rally in downtown Cleveland

SAIC Capretto and SEA Walling met with new Deputy Director
of the Ohio State Medical Board

WEB had resource table at Bay Middle School’s “Let’s Talk
About It” program

WEB had resource table at Bay Village Safety Fair

Westlake High School’'s Westshore Young Leaders presented
the “Pharming Effects” stage play
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SHOWCASE - Continued

SPS Kyle attended Ambassadors of Compassion kick-off
event with four Westshore Young Leaders students

SPS Kyle on numerous occasions chaperoned Ambassadors
of Compassion diversion project — service learning sessions
with Westshore Young Leaders students

SEA Walling presented at physicians meeting at Westshore
Primary Care — Westlake, OH

SAIC Capretto & SPS Kyle participated in North Olmsted High
School tailgating party

SAIC Capretto & SPS Kyle participated in the “Prescription
Drug & Heroin Problem” at Rocky River High School

SAIC Capretto & SPS Kyle attended Common Pleas Court
Drug Court graduation with Judge Matia

SPS Kyle had Westshore Young Leaders display table at
CAVS game at the “Q” for Generation Rx night

SPS Kyle had Westshore Young Leaders display table at
Harding Middle School Wellness Fair in Lakewood

SAIC Capretto and SPS Kyle hosted annual Westshore Young
Leaders ice skating party at Winterhurst in Lakewood
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Westshore Enforcement Bureau
History

YEAR Number of Cases YEAR Number of Cases
1978 51 1996 53
1979 63 1997 48
1980 106 1998 26
1981 77 1999 36
1982 69 2000 61
1983 100 2001 109
1984 164 2002 119
1985 67 2003 127
1986 81 2004 117
1987 126 2005 153
1988 90 2006 107
1989 93 2007 127
1990 42 2008 147
1991 106 2009 142
1992 43 2010 177
1993 52 2011 232
1994 72 2012 154
1995 47 2013 160
2014 196




Westshore Young Leaders

Summary of Projects, Activities &
Partnerships
2014

The Westshore Young Leaders Network has continued its youth education/
prevention programs into the 2014/15 school year. The McKeon
Educational Group (MEG) continues to facilitate the yearly leadership
training. The high school young leaders champion the youth character
development strategies/activities during the monthly young leaders
meetings. The high school leaders are now mentoring and assisting in the
planning of the middle school events. These mentor students will receive
Service Learning hours and recognition at the end of the school year. The
networks partnerships with other Cuyahoga County youth prevention
coalitions continue to plan, facilitate and execute the 2" “We are the
Majority: Cuyahoga County” Rally. The programs are based on Drug Free
Action Alliance motto: We Are the Majority. These partnerships have
allowed the youth of our six western suburbs opportunities to attend
conferences, trainings, summits and rallies.

The Westshore Young Leaders Adult Network Coalition is being mentored
by Community Awareness and Prevention Association (CAPA) through the
ODMHAS Coalition of Excellence Grant. Enhancing community
collaboration and reducing youth substance use in the Westshore
Communities and assisting in the development of a strategic planning
process that will result in a comprehensive community Action Plan by
completing a logic model and intervention mapping. In an effort to
understand the local conditions that are contributing to youth substance use
in our communities, a Community Perception Survey will be used to gather
data; examine the community strengths, gaps, needs and barriers that are
impacting the children, youth, adults and families in the communities.
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